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* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Moore called the meeting to order at 8:45 a.m.  
* * * * * * * * * *

The minutes of the Board of Trustees meetings of March 13, 2008 and March 20, 2008 were approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

Dr. Pippins made a presentation on the proposed 2008-2009 College budget.  Dr. Pippins thanked Vice President Stein and College staff for putting the budget together – a very difficult process.  She thanked State and local officials for their investment that will continue to yield impressive results.  Dr. Pippins noted that these are difficult times but that education and training are the key to success.   She spoke of independent research that proves the average annual earnings of a student with a one-year certificate is $41,500 or 83 percent more than someone without a high school diploma or GED, and 17 percent more than a student with a high school diploma.  The average earnings of someone with an Associate Degree are $49,200, or 117 percent more than someone without a high school diploma or GED and 30 percent more than a student with a high school diploma or GED.

Dr. Pippins continued that the College is prepared to be part of the solution and is an economic engine for the County of Suffolk.  She stated that the College will continue its pursuit of excellence while providing an affordable education.  She recognized that the College provides students with skills for highly competitive, well-paying positions in a globally competitive workforce.  Dr. Pippins also stated that, recognizing the decline in the economy, the College has not requested an increase in County support and is delaying strategic investments, requesting no new positions and strategically reviewing vacancies that may exist.  In addition, grants, partnerships and the SCC Foundation have embarked on their first major gifts campaign.  The College has participated in alumni visits across the nation, enhancements to the alumni database and outreach to donors - all these will add to continue to diversify the funding base.  The Suffolk Community College Foundation just received the largest single gift in its history - $5 million.  The Foundation and its first major gift effort will coincide with the 50th Anniversary of the College. 
The College’s cost savings and cost avoidance actions include rebates/refunds/peak reduction over the past seven years, equaling $730,000.  Avoided costs over the past four years equal $1.2 million and an additional $1.78 million avoided costs in the coming year.  Also included in the Business area is the elimination of mailing of RFP packages and re-bidding of bank services.  Under academic affairs, utilization reviews of classrooms, lecture halls and instructional labs had a savings of $22,700.  There is a new administrative computing system that will increase operational effectiveness.  Finally, with the nation facing difficult times, and the 0 percent state increase and 0 percent county increase, the College is holding the tuition increase to $120. 

Dr. Pippins concluded that the College will emerge from these challenging times to a brighter, stronger future.

* * * * * * * * * *

Charles Stein, Vice President for Business and Financial Services, presented additional information about the proposed 2008-2009 College budget.  He stated that the 2008-2009 budget, compared to the 2007-2008 budget, has a 3.78 percent growth over the adopted budget for the current year and the smallest increase the College has ever had – all without grants.  The increase is due to items such as employee benefits, energy costs, equipment replacements and supplies.  There was a 5 year replacement plan for equipment that the College has had to temporarily scale back. 

Ellen Schuler Mauk, President of the Faculty Association, was recognized and spoke about the topic of part time to full time ratio of faculty - currently 500 full timers and 1,400 adjuncts.  She noted that if the economy continues to decline, the College’s enrollment goes up and more adjuncts will be hired.  The ongoing goal of hiring more full time will be put aside and this is not good news for the College’s students.  Secondly, she said she remembers that the 5 year equipment replacement plan was really based on a 4 year lifecycle.  She commented that there can be belt tightening but this is a starvation diet and cannot be sustained by the people who deliver the services.  Dr. Pippins added that she participated in a SUNY Presidents’ conference call yesterday and the opinions echoed what Ellen is saying.

Vice Chair Hazlitt said these are the problems and the solutions are in this room.  New York State and the County of Suffolk should realize the benefits that can be achieved.  Trustee Ernesto Mattace said the College is only looking to enhance the ability for students to fulfill their dream in these hard economic times.  Dr. Pippins said the original New York State budget proposal would have been devastating.  Vice Chair Hazlitt said there is a lot of pressure on everyone as the economy continues to fall and it is detrimental for students here.  Dr. Pippins said that college presidents are being asked to do more fund raising as part of their job – but donors will tend to give less if the County and State give less.  Trustee Trotta concluded by thanking everyone for this budget that reflects tough economic times. 
* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve Resolution Nos. 2008.22 through 2008.32 was seconded and approved unanimously.  

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.22    APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

* * * * * * * * * * 
RESOLUTION NO. 2008.23    APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each sponsor service satisfactorily performed, and
WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a sponsor service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,406,208.01 for the month of March 2008 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 
* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.24        ACCEPTING A GRANT AWARD FROM THE SUFFOLK COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOUNDATION, INC. TO CONDUCT THE RAYTHEON/GENERAL MOTORS SERVICE TECHNICAL COLLEGE TRAINING PROGRAM     

WHEREAS, the Suffolk Community College Foundation, Inc. has accepted a grant award from Raytheon Professional Services LLC for the 2008 calendar year Raytheon/General Motors Service Technical College Training Program for  General Motors technicians, for the period of January 1, 2008 through December 31, 2008, and

WHEREAS, the Foundation has awarded the College the sum of $188,600 for the period of January 1, 2008 through December 31, 2008, to reimburse the College for the salaries and fringe benefits of the faculty necessary to conduct the training program, and

WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that a grant award in the amount of $188,600, from the Suffolk Community College Foundation, Inc. for the Raytheon/General Motors Service Technical College Training Program, for the period of January 1, 2008 through December 31, 2008, is hereby accepted and the College President or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Joseph Imperial

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.25    ACCEPTING A GRANT AWARD FOR A COMMUNITY-BASED JOB TRAINING GRANT: TECHNICAL EDUCATION IN ADVANCED MANUFACTURING  (TEAM)

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has received a grant award from the United States Department of Labor – Employment Training Administration (DOL-ETA), in the amount of  $1,668,270, for a Community-Based Job Training Grant, “TEAM: Technical Education in Advanced Manufacturing,” for the period of April 1, 2008 through March 31, 2011, and

WHEREAS, the program provides funds for training in job skills shortage areas such as welding and CNC machining skills, incorporating competencies such as communication and problem-solving, resulting in industry certification, and 

WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a grant award, in the amount of $1,668,270, including indirect costs,  from the United States Department of Labor – Employment Training Administration (DOL-ETA), for a Community-Based Job Training Grant, “TEAM: Technical Education in Advanced Manufacturing,” beginning during the 2007-2008 fiscal year, and completing during the 2010-2011 fiscal year, is hereby accepted, and the College President or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: John Lombardo

Note:  3 full-time positions for the entire grant period:



Project Director


                  

Training Coordinator

                  

Professional Assistant

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO.  2008.26      AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2007.31 ADOPTING A TUITION AND FEE SCHEDULE FOR 2007-2008

WHEREAS, by Resolution No. 2007.31 the Board adopted a Tuition and Fee Schedule for 2007-2008, and

WHEREAS, the College has reviewed its tuition and fee schedules and recommends that, with the following changes, the Tuition and Fee Schedule be approved for the 2008-2009 academic year, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following tuition schedule be approved:

Full-time Students






Fall

Spring

2008 

  2009
Tuition, Residents

          $1,688

$1,688

Tuition, Non-Resident

          $3,374
            $3,374

Part-time Students







Fall

Spring

2008 

2009

Tuition, Residents (per credit)
$141

$141

Tuition, Non-Resident


$282

$282

and, be it further

RESOLVED, that the student tuition and fee schedule (Attachment III) is hereby approved and adopted for fiscal year 2008-2009.

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.27    APPROVING THE BUDGET FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOR FISCAL YEAR 2008-2009

WHEREAS, the provisions of the New York State Education Law and regulations adopted in accordance with such law direct the boards of trustees of New York community colleges, subject to the approval of the State University trustees, to prepare, approve and implement budgets, and 

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has developed its Operating Budget setting forth the budget total for the 2008-2009 fiscal year subject to approval by the College’s local sponsor, the County of Suffolk, and

WHEREAS, the College is submitting its Operating Budget for the 2008-2009 fiscal year to the Suffolk County Legislature and the Suffolk County Executive’s Office, and

WHEREAS, recognizing the fiscal challenges faced by Suffolk county and its taxpayers, the College has elected to forego certain strategic planning initiatives and is proposing a budget with no increase in County support for its 2008-2009 operating budget, and

WHEREAS, the State commitment for base aid per full-time equivalent (FTE) student has been approved with no increase to the current $2,675 per FTE, and

WHEREAS, the 2008-2009 budget includes necessary amounts for meeting the operational needs of the College, and includes sufficient amounts for collective bargaining agreements, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees believes that as a result of no increase in County support and no increase in State aid per FTE student it is necessary to increase tuition to balance the budget, and

WHEREAS, the increase in tuition should be proportionately adjusted should the County determine that there be an increase in its contribution, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves an Operating Budget for fiscal year 2008-2009 in the amount of $168,208,961 for operations and $2,763,696 for grants, and be it further

RESOLVED, that tuition charges will increase $120 per year for full-time resident students and $5 per credit for part-time resident students, and be it further

RESOLVED, in the event that the County provides additional financial support for the College’s 2008-2009 operating budget, then the increased tuition charges will decrease proportionately, and be it further

RESOLVED, that fees as provided in Resolution No. 2008.26 be included.

Total Appropriations:

$170,972,657



Operating Appropriations:
$168,208,961




Grant Appropriations:

$    2,763,696 

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.28   ACCEPTING THE INDEPENDENT AUDITOR’S REPORT FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING AUGUST 31, 2007.

WHEREAS, the State Comptroller requires Suffolk County Community College to annually file an Independent Auditor’s Report on its financial statements, and

WHEREAS, Suffolk County contracted with the independent CPA firm of Ernst & Young, LLP, to perform an audit on Suffolk County Community College for the fiscal year ending August 31, 2007, and

WHEREAS, Ernst & Young, LLP, submitted an Independent Auditor’s Report to the County of Suffolk, Office of the Comptroller, and

WHEREAS, the College received on March 31, 2008 the Independent Auditor’s Report No. 2008-08 CPA, and

WHEREAS, the College Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs has reviewed the report and recommends that it be accepted, and the President concurs, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Suffolk County Community College accepts the Office of the Comptroller’s Report No. 2008-08 CPA for the fiscal year ending August 31, 2007

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.29
ABOLISHING AND CREATING TITLES 

WHEREAS,  the President has the authority to recommend the abolishment of existing titles and the creation of  new titles, and

WHEREAS, these changes are needed to align the College’s structure, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the title listed below be abolished effective April 17, 2008,

Title to be Abolished

Spec#

BU

Category
Associate Dean for

9179

4

    II


  Continuing Education


and be it further
RESOLVED,  that the titles listed below be created effective April 17, 2008, with the qualifications, duties and responsibilities as described in the position descriptions, 

Titles to be Created

Spec#

BU

Category
Training Coordinator

9179
         
4

     IV

Campus Coordinator for
9167

4
                 IV



  Multicultural Affairs

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the titles and position descriptions be submitted to the Chancellor of the State University of New York for approval in the professional service.

Attachment IV:  Position Description for Training Coordinator

Attachment  V:  Position Description for Campus Coordinator for Multicultural Affairs

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO.
2008.30  APPROVING THE 2009-2010 ACADEMIC CALENDAR

WHEREAS, the 2009-2010 academic calendar has been designed and reviewed by the Academic Calendar Committee, endorsed by the Executive Council and recommended by the President, be it therefore

RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees approves this 2009-2010 academic calendar.

Attachment VI
RESOLUTION NO. 2008.31     ADOPTING A REVISED FACILITY USE POLICY

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College’s Facility Use Policy was last revised in 2006, and

WHEREAS, since that time, the College’s Culinary Arts and Hospitality Center has opened, necessitating changes in the Policy, and

WHEREAS, a revised policy has been developed, endorsed by the Executive Council and recommended by the President, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the revised Facility Use Policy (Attachment VII) is hereby adopted for immediate implementation.
* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTION NO. 2008.32     ADOPTING RENTAL FEE SCHEDULE FOR USE OF THE CULINARY ARTS AND HOSPITALITY CENTER

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College’s Facility Use Policy provides for the payment of fees for the use of College facilities in accordance with the fee schedule adopted by the Board of Trustees, and

WHEREAS, the fee schedule was last updated in 2007, and

WHEREAS, since that time, the College’s Culinary Arts and Hospitality Center has opened, necessitating rental fees for that Center, and
WHEREAS, a rental fee schedule has been developed and recommended by the President, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Rental Fee Schedule for Use of the Culinary Arts and Hospitality Center (Attachment VIII) is hereby adopted for immediate implementation.

* * * * * * * * * * 

Vice President Stein presented the monthly finance report.  For the current year through March 31st, the County estimated a carryover from 2006-2007 at $769,000 and this has been made up with revenues.  Estimated expenditures are below what was budgeted and estimated impact to the year end reserve balance is $333,725.
* * * * * * * * * * 

Trustee Ware reported that she and Trustee Alvarez-Groneman attended the recent NYCCT conference in Schenectady.  She stated that it was very informative and helped them compare the efforts of the various institutions that were represented at the conference.  They saw a culinary arts center and a hotel that was renovated and now serves as a student arts center.  Trustee Ware also spoke of a painting that is being housed at the Ammerman Campus in the Library in the Holocaust display and encouraged everyone to see it.  Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman added that she attended a workshop regarding dormitories at the NYCCT conference.  She stated that an ACCT conference will be coming up this summer in New York City.
* * * * * * * * * *

James Canniff, Vice President for Academic and Student Affairs, reported on classroom capacities.  The information contained in this report comes from the Office of Institutional Effectiveness.  It summarizes, by year, the College as a whole, each campus and each academic area at each campus.  It is a summary of all utilization and capacities of classrooms.  Between Fall 2001 and Fall 2007 the average utilization rate increased from 91 percent to 93 percent, which, academically, is too high.  There is testing and assessment in the beginning of the academic year and with numbers this high, there is the inability to move people in and out of classes because classes are full –the utilization rate should ideally be in the high 80s.  The College is trying to spread schedules out - many SCCC students are working outside and there is a need to make better utilization of Fridays.  

Chair Moore asked about agreements with area high schools for available physical classroom space.  Vice President Canniff responded that the College already has agreements with West Babylon HS, William Floyd HS, East Hampton HS and space at the Sayville Center.  

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion was approved to enter into executive session to discuss litigation.  Chair Moore stated that no action would come out of executive session and the meeting was adjourned at 9:29 a.m.

* * * * * * * * * *

The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, May 15, 2008 at 9 a.m. at the Eastern campus in Peconic 100.

* * * * * * * * * *

Respectfully submitted,

George Kane, Secretary

Board of Trustees
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